

## CAN UAE BECOME AN INDO-PACIFIC SEA POWER?

*Rushali Saha*



Photo credit: Jahanzaib Naigyer / Shutterstock

*Amidst the intensified race over connectivity in the Indo-Pacific in a competitive infrastructure marketplace, the UAE is positioning itself to play an important role through strategic investments in ports abroad and extensive maritime engagements. Having established a strong presence in the Horn of Africa through investment in port infrastructure, the UAE is now keen to expand its regional influence in the South Asia sub-region of Indian Ocean, and beyond into the larger Indo-Pacific. This issue brief outlines the emergence of the UAE as a sea power through such investments, while highlighting how the Emirates' limited participation in governance of the Indo-Pacific is limiting its influence. It makes a case for the UAE to take a more proactive role to complement its economic investments with participation in regional governance initiatives to help secure a truly free and open Indo-Pacific.*

### What is a sea-power?

The recent spate of drone and missile attacks by the Houthis targeting ships in the Red Sea once again reaffirms how oceans are at the heart of the international order. With the Indo-Pacific—which encompasses in its very name two of the world's largest oceans—emerging as pivotal in shaping global geopolitics, we are indeed entering a “new era of global sea power.”<sup>1</sup> At such a critical juncture in history, it is important to revisit the idea of ‘sea-power,’ first espoused by Mahan, to understand how countries are behaving, and should behave,

to protect their national interests near its coasts and beyond. This provides important insights into how countries, which may have not historically been sea-powers—including the UAE—are making important investments to develop their maritime potential.

The concept of sea-power has historically evolved in response to geopolitical and technological developments. When Mahan first espoused the concept of ‘sea-power’ in his seminal work ‘The

Influence of Sea Power Upon History, 1660-1783', the concept was used to convey how seas were important to control national activities and for power projection over rivals. Notwithstanding the continued validity of these factors, in the contemporary era of globalization and technological innovations, the concept of sea-power is much more all-encompassing. In today's world, a country's sea-power is not determined by the number of ships or personnel it has to use for naval purposes alone, but also includes its capacity to use the ships for civilian purposes.<sup>2</sup> Another vital component of sea-power refers to the country's ability to influence the behavior of other maritime actors.<sup>3</sup> Therefore, in essence, sea power encompasses naval power along with the non-military aspects, namely political, economic, and diplomatic uses of the sea.

### UAE as a sea-power

The UAE, is a federation of seven emirates, situated in the southeast of the Arabian Peninsula, bordering Gulf of Oman and the Persian Gulf, between Oman and Saudi Arabia. All the emirates, except Fujairah, have a frontage along the Persian Gulf. With direct geographic access to the Arabian

***Despite the UAE's geographical predisposition to become a sea-power, the maritime and naval dimension did not figure prominently in the country's strategic thinking. The UAE's Navy, much like other Gulf countries, has mainly been coastal oriented, with limited military power projection ambitions.***

Gulf, the UAE's location confers upon it a central position in facilitating maritime trade across the region. Moreover, the UAE has developed access to the Red Sea through strategic port investments and military bases along the chokepoints of the Bab al-Mandab, one of the most important global shipping lanes. The UAE also has a rich maritime history, which encompasses sailing, navigation, boat building, pearling, fishing and marine trading. In fact, Dubai, which today is a world trade hub, was once a fishing village, and the construction of the Jebel Ali port undoubtedly played a crucial role in facilitating such transformation.<sup>4</sup>

Despite the UAE's geographical predisposition to become a sea-power, the maritime and naval dimension did not figure prominently in the country's strategic thinking. Until the Yemen war, the navy was neglected "receiving less money, attention or high-quality personnel."<sup>5</sup> The UAE's Navy, much like other Gulf countries, has mainly been coastal oriented, with limited military power projection ambitions. This is fast changing with Abu Dhabi now more focused on building and operating stronger naval forces in the region, reflective of UAE's regional power projection ambitions. Targeted acquisitions of frigates<sup>6</sup> anti-ship missiles, naval surface-to-air systems<sup>7</sup> and technologically advanced vessels from world class shipbuilders<sup>8</sup> are reflective of such ambitions. In an attempt to boost the maritime security capabilities of the navy, Canadian company CAE was awarded a C\$145 million contract to design and develop a comprehensive Naval Training Centre for the UAE.<sup>9</sup>

In contrast to its relatively recent naval might, the UAE has a longer of history of commercial maritime presence through its well-established network of ports and logistics infrastructure around the world. Domestically, the UAE has developed world-class port facilities. In 2022, Dubai was ranked among the top five global maritime hubs, after Singapore, London, Shanghai, and Hong Kong. According to latest estimates, the UAE owns the highest number of container ships among the Gulf countries,

highlighting its dominance in regional container shipping.<sup>10</sup> The UAE's dominance in regional maritime trade is a result of decades of investments in building port infrastructure and the logistics environment, including Free Trade Zones organized around major seaports. The Jebel Ali Free Zone, one of the largest free zones in the world, contributes about 24 percent of the total FDI flow into Dubai.<sup>11</sup>

State owned port operator DP World has a global footprint across 6 continents,<sup>12</sup> most notably in Africa. Alongside the Abu Dhabi Ports Group, the UAE is operating 12 port infrastructures in Africa, including an agreement signed in 2022 to build and operate the Abu Amama port in Sudan.<sup>13</sup> In tandem, with the UAE's growing interest in the Red Sea, the Abu Dhabi Ports Group initiated a 15-year agreement with Egypt's Red Sea Port Authority to operate and manage three cruise terminals at the Sharm el Sheikh, Hurghada, and Safaga ports on the sea. In what is being described as the "new scramble for Africa" as countries such as China, Japan and Russia have come to realize the geo-economic potential of the continent's ports, the UAE has the first movers' advantage having begun investing in these ports since the mid-2000s.<sup>14</sup>

Having established a strong presence in the Horn of Africa through investment in port infrastructure,

***Having established a strong presence in the Horn of Africa through investment in port infrastructure, the UAE is now keen to expand its regional influence in the South Asia sub-region of Indian Ocean, and beyond into the larger Indo-Pacific.***

***The UAE's dominance in regional maritime trade is a result of decades of investments in building port infrastructure and the logistics environment, including Free Trade Zones organized around major seaports. The Jebel Ali Free Zone, one of the largest in the world, contributes about 24 percent of the total FDI flow into Dubai.***

the UAE is now keen to expand its regional influence in the South Asia sub-region of Indian Ocean, and beyond into the larger Indo-Pacific. Most recently, the Abu Dhabi Ports Group signed a 50-year concession agreement with Karachi Port Trust (KPT). Under the agreement, the Group as the majority shareholder along with UAE-based Kaheel Terminals will invest \$220 million in the next ten years in infrastructure development for Pakistan's largest sea port.<sup>15</sup> DP World already has already made substantial investments in India and Indian companies, which received a significant boost following the creation of an investment platform by India's National Investment and Infrastructure Fund and DP World, to invest up to \$3 billion in ports, terminals, transportation and logistics businesses in India.<sup>16</sup> In South-East Asia, Dubai Port World is actively involved in developing Indonesia's seaports having signed a \$7.5 billion deal with Jakarta to develop the country's seaports over a period of up to 30 years in November 2021.<sup>17</sup> In June 2023, DP World entered into a strategic partnership with the Indonesia Investment Authority and government-owned port operator Pelindo to develop Belawan seaport, Indonesia's most direct link with the

Malacca Strait.<sup>18</sup> Further strengthening the strategic partnership with Indonesia, DP World set up a joint venture company with Java-based Maspion Group to construct and operate a container terminal at Gresik, East Java with an estimated capacity of 3 million TEUs.<sup>19</sup> It is also engaged with the island countries in the region, by providing technical advice for the expansion of Seychelles Port Victoria and the construction of other projects related to fishing ports.<sup>20</sup>

Through its slew of strategic investments, the UAE today has a presence across the East-West trade route which enters the Red Sea. Now, with the Indo-Pacific emerging as the center of global geopolitics and the UAE's ambition to broaden its geopolitical influence, it is taking nascent steps to build an Emirate maritime empire. The UAE's trilateral partnership with France and India, where ministers from the three countries discussed 'convergences and further collaboration... for a peaceful and prosperous Indo-Pacific' is a clear signal of the UAE's ambitions in the region.<sup>21</sup> Here, maritime investments will play a crucial role as the

***Abu Dhabi has played a limited role in governance of the Indo-Pacific region, restricting its diplomatic influence as well. This is in contrast with the UAE's active participation in the Horn of Africa, where it has a long history of taking part in missions for maritime surveillance in the Strait of Hormuz.***

UAE has already established itself as a global leader in this industry. At the G-20 summit in New Delhi last year, the UAE was one of the signatories of the MoU for the India-Middle East-Europe Economic Corridor (IMEC) a multimodal transport network that would connect India to Europe via the Middle East. Reports suggest that three ports in the UAE, namely Fujairah, Jebel Ali and Abu Dhabi have been shortlisted to be connected to ports along the west coast of India, further indicating how ports will continue to play an important role in advancing Abu Dhabi's geopolitical ambitions.<sup>22</sup>

### **What's next?**

While such investments have been effective to establish its commercial presence in the maritime domain, the UAE's influence is still limited. This has to do with the limited role Abu Dhabi has played in governance of the Indo-Pacific region, restricting its diplomatic influence as well. This is in contrast with the UAE's active participation in the Horn of Africa, where it has a long history of taking part in missions for maritime surveillance in the Strait of Hormuz. The UAE's sudden, and rather controversial, withdrawal from the U.S.-led Combined Maritime Forces (CMF), has further reduced its navy's visibility in the region.<sup>23</sup> Despite being directly affected by the ongoing Houthi attacks in the Red Sea, the UAE's response has been limited. Its decision not to join the U.S.-UK led multinational effort to secure shipping lines in the Red Sea, dubbed Operation Prosperity Guardian, can be understood in terms of it being embroiled within the larger geopolitics of the Israel-Gaza conflict, which also explains why many of the U.S.' closest allies did not participate.<sup>24</sup> However, Abu Dhabi could have taken the route followed by India, Italy, France, and Spain to send their own ships independently to showcase their will and capability to ensure a "free and open Indo-Pacific."

There is great potential for the UAE to emerge as an influential Indo-Pacific actor. Connectivity between South and Southeast Asia remains weak and

according to the Asian Development Bank (ADB), “improving ports and port access” has the greatest potential to improve such connectivity. Both South Asia<sup>25</sup> and Southeast Asia<sup>26</sup> lag behind as far as operational efficiency of ports and related logistics is considered. Now with connectivity dominating the Indo-Pacific agenda, improving ports and ports<sup>27</sup> has the greatest potential to achieve the mammoth task of integrating South and South East Asia. With both the financial resources and industrial expertise, the UAE—which has established its intention by building the “corridor of opportunity”<sup>28</sup> between the Gulf States and Southeast Asia—is well positioned to occupy the vacuum through strategic port infrastructure investments, which it is already doing. However, such economic investments need to be complemented with more active engagement when it comes to maritime diplomacy, especially if it seeks to expand its influence beyond its immediate geographic periphery.

#### **Author –**

***Rushali Saha** is a maritime researcher and a former visiting fellow with the Stimson Center.*

© The Institute for Security and Development Policy, 2024.  
*This Issue Brief can be freely reproduced provided that ISDP is informed.*

#### **ABOUT ISDP**

*The Institute for Security and Development Policy is a Stockholm-based independent and non-profit research and policy institute. The Institute is dedicated to expanding understanding of international affairs, particularly the interrelationship between the issue areas of conflict, security and development. The Institute’s primary areas of geographic focus are Asia and Europe’s neighborhood.*

[www.isdp.eu](http://www.isdp.eu)

## Endnotes

- 1 “Welcome to the New Era of Global Sea Power,” *The Economist*, January 11, 2024, <https://www.economist.com/international/2024/01/11/welcome-to-the-new-era-of-global-sea-power>.
- 2 Eric Grove, *The Future of Sea Power*. Vol. 9 (Routledge, 2021).
- 3 Albrecht Torsten, Konstantinos Tsetsos, and Philipp Grunwald, “Concept of Sea Power,” In *Handbook of Military Sciences* (Springer International Publishing, 2020).
- 4 Nadeshda Zareen, “How Jebel Ali Port Helped Transform Dubai into a Global Trade Hub,” *ArgaamPlus*, September 23, 2016, <https://www.argaam.com/en/article/articledetail/id/445556>.
- 5 Kenneth M. Pollack, “Sizing up Little Sparta: Understanding UAE Military Effectiveness,” *American Enterprise Institute*, October 27, 2020. <https://www.aei.org/research-products/report/sizing-up-little-sparta-understanding-uae-military-effectiveness/>.
- 6 “UAE to Buy Two Gowind-Class Corvettes from France,” *Naval Technology*, November 14, 2017, <https://www.naval-technology.com/news/uae-buy-two-gowind-class-corvettes-france/>.
- 7 Emma Soubrier, “Eye to the Horizon: The UAE’s Maritime Ambitions,” *Arab Gulf States Institute in Washington*, July 28, 2021, <https://agsiw.org/eye-to-the-horizon-the-uaes-maritime-ambitions/>.
- 8 “Indonesian Shipbuilder Bags Contract to Supply Landing Platform Dock to United Arab Emirates,” *Asia Pacific Defense Journal*, July 4, 2022, <https://www.asiapacificdefensejournal.com/2022/07/indonesian-shipbuilder-bags-contract-to.html>.
- 9 “CAE to Develop Naval Training Centre for UAE Navy,” *CAE*, June 15, 2016, <https://www.cae.com/news-events/press-releases/cae-to-develop-naval-training-centre-for-uae-navy/>.
- 10 “Review of Maritime Transport 2022: Navigating Stormy Waters,” *United Nations Conference on Trade and Development*, 2022.
- 11 “Jebel Ali Free Zone,” *Ministry of Economy UAE*, <https://www.moec.gov.ae/en/-/jebel-ali-free-zone?redirect=%2Fen%2Fzone-details> (accessed February 4, 2024).
- 12 “Anchored in the New Reality: Ports Perspectives,” *KPMG*, March 2021, <https://assets.kpmg.com/content/dam/kpmg/ae/pdf-2021/03/anchored-in-the-new-reality.pdf>.
- 13 Nosmot Gbadamosi, “The UAE Faces Pushback on African Investments,” *Foreign Policy*, November 8, 2023, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/11/08/the-uae-faces-pushback-on-african-investments/>.
- 14 Eleonora Ardemagni, “One Port, One Node: The Emirati Geostrategic Road to Africa,” *ISPI*, June 13, 2023, <https://www.ispionline.it/en/publication/one-port-one-node-the-emirati-geostrategic-road-to-africa-131893>.
- 15 S. Jaishankar, “Discussed convergences and further collaboration in education, business, maritime, culture and green energy for a stable peaceful and prosperous Indo-Pacific...” February 4, 2023, <https://twitter.com/DrSJaishankar/status/1621837946042355712>.
- 16 Sneha Susmit and Elizabeth Roche, “DP World, India’s NIIF to Set up \$3 Billion Investment Platform,” *Mint*, January 23, 2018, <https://www.livemint.com/Companies/ITB6Q5sp9FGESlaoxZdeL/DP-World-Indias-NIIF-create-platform-to-invest-up-to-3-bi.html>.
- 17 Deena Kamel, “DP World and Indonesia’s Sovereign Wealth Fund Sign \$7.5bn Deal for Seaport Development,” *The National*, November 1, 2021, <https://www.thenationalnews.com/business/2021/11/01/dp-world-and-indonesias-sovereign-wealth-fund-sign-75bn-deal-for-seaport-development/>.
- 18 Michele Labrut, “DP World Takes over Operations at Belawan New Container Terminal,” *Seatrade Maritime*, June 27, 2023, <https://www.seatrade-maritime.com/ports/dp-world-takes-over-operations-belawan-new-container-terminal>.
- 19 Nivetha Dayanand, “Construction Starts for Dubai DP World’s Container Terminal at Indonesia’s Gresik Port,” *Gulf News*, October 4, 2023, <https://gulfnews.com/business/markets/construction-starts-for-dubai-dp-worlds-container-terminal-at-indonesias-gresik-port-1.1696401603354>.
- 20 Rassin Vannier, “‘Successful Discussions’ in Abu Dhabi on Seychelles’ Airport and Port Expansions,” *Seychelles News Agency*, May 11, 2023, <http://www.seychellesnewsagency.com/articles/18659/Successful+discussions+in+Abu+Dhabi+on+Seychelles+airport+and+port+expansions>.
- 21 S. Jaishankar, n. 15.

- 
- 22 Maitri Porecha and Suhasini Haidar, “India-Middle East-EU Corridor to Have Multiple Routes, but Hurdles Remain,” *The Hindu*, September 16, 2023, <https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/india-middle-east-eu-to-have-multiple-routes-but-hurdles-remain/article67315835.ece>.
  - 23 Dr. Eman Zahran, “The UAE Withdrawal from the Combined Maritime Forces: Reasons and Consequences,” *South24 Center*, June 15, 2023, <https://south24.net/news/newse.php?nid=3400>.
  - 24 Stasa Salacanian, “Why Arab States Didn’t Join the US-Led Red Sea Task Force,” *The New Arab*, January 16, 2024, <https://www.newarab.com/analysis/why-arab-states-didnt-join-us-led-red-sea-task-force>.
  - 25 Matias Herrera Dappe and Ancor Suárez-Alemán, “South Asia’s Ports: Expensive and Slow,” *World Bank Blogs*, April 27, 2017, <https://blogs.worldbank.org/endpovertyinsouthasia/south-asia-s-ports-expensive-and-slow>.
  - 26 Simon Roughneen, “Southeast Asian Ports Thirst for More Seaborne Trade,” *Nikkei Asia*, September 7, 2017, <https://asia.nikkei.com/Economy/Southeast-Asian-ports-thirst-for-more-seaborne-trade>.
  - 27 “Connecting South Asia and Southeast Asia,” *Asian Development Bank Institute*, 2015, <https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/publication/159083/adbi-connecting-south-asia-southeast-asia.pdf>.
  - 28 Tom Hussain, “UAE Builds ASEAN ‘Corridor of Opportunity’ with Eye on China Investments,” *South China Morning Post*, June 13, 2023, <https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3223827/uae-builds-corridor-opportunity-asean-trade-deals-it-tries-lure-china-investments>.